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This report, submitted in accordance with resolution 
WHA40.21, provides information to date on action taken by WHO, in 
cooperation with other international bodies, for emergency health 
and medical assistance to Lebanon in 1987 and the first quarter 
of 1988. 

Introduction 

1. In May 1987 the Fortieth World Health Assembly, in resolution WHA40.21, requested 
the Director-General "to continue and to expand substantially the Organization's 
programmes of health, medical and relief assistance to Lebanon and to allocate for this 
purpose, as far as possible, funds from the regular budget and other financial 
resources", and to report to the Forty-first World Health Assembly on the implementation 
of the resolution. 

2. The World Health Assembly, in the same resolution, called on "the specialized 
agencies, organs and bodies of the United Nations, and on all governmental and 
nongovernmental organizations, to intensify their cooperation with WHO in this field, and 
in particular to put into operation the recommendations of the report on the 
reconstruction of the health services of Lebanon"; on Member States "to increase their 
technical and financial support for relief operations and the reconstruction of the 
health services of Lebanon in consultation with the Ministry of Health in Lebanon"； and 
on donors "as far as possible, to direct their assistance in cash or in kind to the 
Ministry of Health, which has responsibility for the hospitals, dispensaries and public 
health services". 

3. In October 1987 the Regional Committee for the Eastern Mediterranean, during its 
thirty-fourth session, in Baghdad, adopted a resolution (EM/RC/34/R.3) requesting the 
Director-General of the World Health Organization and the Regional Director for the 
Eastern Mediterranean to secure and provide adequate resources to assure the 
implementation of activities vital to the preservation of health in Lebanon. 

Situation assessment 

4. For the last 13 years, Lebanon has been torn by civil war and strife which have made 
it virtually impossible to implement the long-term strategy of health for all. Civil 
disturbance and wartime conditions have hindered communications and prevented free access 
by health officials to many areas of the country. There is an unprecedented level of 
unemployment. The purchasing power of the Lebanese pound has fallen drastically. The 
basic health conditions have further declined. By 1988 the per capita income of the 
population of some 3 million people had fallen to under US$ 700, and the economic 
situation has greatly deteriorated. The infant mortality rate is 48 per thousand live 
births. Life expectancy at birth was last calculated at 66 years. Thus the 



socio-political situation has not only interrupted the implementation of the 
health-for-all strategy but has also begun adversely to affect the baseline indicators 
for measuring progress towards health for all. 

5. The socio-political and security situation has also adversely affected WHO's support 
to the Lebanese strategy for health for all. It has been necessary for WHO to withdraw 
international staff from the liaison office in Beirut, and to curtail use of staff and 
consultants in the field. The prevailing conditions prevented sending staff of the WHO 
Joint Programme Review Mission (JPRM) to Lebanon in 1987, and it was necessary, 
therefore, for the national team members to travel to Alexandria, Egypt, in the week of 
4-7 May 1987. 

6. The main issue on which advice was given by JPRM was how to make the most effective 
use of WHO'S technical and financial resources for health development in the prevailing 
conditions. It was necessary to be responsive to these conditions, and at the same time 
lay the ground-work for an eventual return to long-term health development. How could 
WHO technology and resources be most effectively oriented? How could the proper end-use 
of WHO support, including drugs and supplies, be ensured? 

7. Apart from the direct impact of civil war on morbidity and mortality, there are the 
indirect effects of malnutrition and communicable diseases among different population 
groups. Diarrhoeal diseases, including dysentery and typhoid are on the increase in some 
areas, thus underlining the importance of oral rehydration therapy for the control of 
such diseases. Cases of poliomyelitis, measles and other diseases which could be 
prevented by immunization are seen, thus underlining the importance of the Expanded 
Programme on Immunization. Due in part to crowding and unhygienic living conditions, 
there is an increase in tuberculosis, acute respiratory infections and other infectious 
diseases such as scabies, calling for action under the appropriate control programme. 
There are fears that plague, cholera and, most recently, AIDS, could invade Lebanon when 
the country is least prepared to deal with them. Health statistical and epidemiological 
services have to be strengthened. Essential drugs are needed, provided they can be 
safely delivered and properly distributed. 

8. Other problems adversely affecting health development in Lebanon, such as lack of 
communication, disintegration of organizations and services, interference with current 
programmes, supplies and personnel, diversion of budgetary, human and other resources, 
and security risk to national and external agency personnel - problems that were 
highlighted in the JPRM report in 1985 - remained unsolved in 1987. 

Support provided and source of funds 

9. In reviewing the technical cooperation programmes between WHO and Lebanon, JPRM 
endeavoured to focus on immediate priorities and to identify the most worthwhile 
activities where WHO technical and budgetary support could be ensured of having a real 
impact. The WHO budgetary provision for Lebanon for the 1986-1987 biennium amounted to 
US$ 1 293 900. The provision for 1988-1989 is US$ 1 302 300. 

10. The stressful conditions prevailing in the country for over a decade have given rise 
to the need to develop psychiatric services； WHO collaborates with the national 
authorities in formulating mental health programmes. Two nationals visited the Regional 
Office for the Eastern Mediterranean for a discussion on the preparation of a national 
mental health programme to include two training courses conducted locally, one for 
primary care physicians and the other for auxiliary health workers. 

11. Because of the numbers of casualties, several activities are directed towards 
rehabilitation, starting with assessment of disabilities and available rehabilitation 
facilities, with a view to the optimal use of resources. One of the important priorities 
for Lebanon in the field of rehabilitation is the management of burns. 



12. With the withdrawal of UNDP support to the public health laboratories project it was 
agreed with the Government that WHO would cover, under the regular budget, some of the 
essential activities for decentralization of laboratory services and the establishment of 
more regional and peripheral laboratories. 

13. A request from the Government for pesticides amounting to US$ 266 000 is still unmet 
for lack of funds. 

Action by the United Nations 

14. UNDRO organized a multi-agency mission from 6 to 19 October 1987 to review the 
country's needs in the various sectors, including the health sector; the main target was 
to assess emergency rehabilitation needs. WHO participated in the mission, 

15. The report of the mission was submitted to the United Nations Secretary-General who 
reported thereon to the General Assembly. A resolution on "Assistance for the 
reconstruction and development of Lebanon" was subsequently adopted by the General 
Assembly. On 3 December 1987 the Secretary-General issued an appeal for emergency relief 
aid for Lebanon for a total of US$ 85 million. 

16. Health sector requirements in the appeal include provision of drugs and medical 
supplies (US$ 5 700 000), rehabilitation of health system infrastructure (US$ 4 000 000) 
and environmental health (US$ 2 000 000). 

17. Assistance to Lebanon has been forthcoming following the United Nations mission and 
the Secretary-General‘s appeal, but has been channelled mainly through nongovernmental 
organizations. 

18. At the beginning of 1988 the Secretary-General appointed a special representative 
for reconstruction and development in Lebanon. The Special Representative was also to be 
appointed UNDP Resident Representative in Beirut. The WHO representative in Lebanon was 
reassigned to Beirut after United Nations security clearance in December 1987. 
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Introduction 

1. In May 1987 the Fortieth World Health Assembly, in resolution WHA40.21, requested 
the Director-General "to continue and to expand substantially the Organization's 
programmes of health, medical and relief assistance to Lebanon and to allocate for this 
purpose, as far as possible, funds from the regular budget and other financial 
resources", and to report to the Forty-first World Health Assembly on the implementation 
of the resolution. 

2. The World Health Assembly, in the same resolution, called on "the specialized 
agencies, organs and bodies of the United Nations, and on all governmental and 
nongovernmental organizations, to intensify their cooperation with WHO in this field, and 
in particular to put into operation the recommendations of the report on the 
reconstruction of the health services of Lebanon"; on Member States "to increase their 
technical and financial support for relief operations and the reconstruction of the 
health services of Lebanon in consultation with the Ministry of Health in Lebanon"； and 
on donors "as far as possible, to direct their assistance in cash or in kind to the 
Ministry of Health, which has responsibility for the hospitals, dispensaries and public 
health services". 

3. In October 1987 the Regional Committee for the Eastern Mediterranean, during its 
thirty-fourth session, in Baghdad, adopted a resolution (EM/RC/34/R.3) requesting the 
Director-General of the World Health Organization and the Regional Director for the 
Eastern Mediterranean to secure and provide adequate resources to assure the 
implementation of activities vital to the preservation of health in Lebanon. 

Situation assessment 

4. For the last 13 years, Lebanon has been torn by civil war and strife which have made 
it virtually impossible to implement the long-term strategy of health for all. Civil 
disturbance and wartime conditions have hindered communications and prevented free access 
by health officials to many areas of the country. There is an unprecedented level of 
unemployment. The purchasing power of the Lebanese pound has fallen drastically. The 
basic health conditions have further declined. By 1988 the per capita income of the 
population of some 3 million people had fallen to under US$ 700, and the economic 
situation has greatly deteriorated. The infant mortality rate is 48 per thousand live 
births. Life expectancy at birth was last calculated at 66 years. Thus the 
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socio-political situation has not only interrupted the implementation of the 
health-for-all strategy but has also begun adversely to affect the baseline indicators 
for measuring progress towards health for all. 

5. The socio-political and security situation has also adversely affected WHO'S support 
to the Lebanese strategy for health for all. It has been necessary for WHO to withdraw 
international staff from the liaison office in Beirut, and to curtail use of staff and 
consultants in the field. The prevailing conditions prevented sending staff of the WHO 
Joint Programme Review Mission (JPRM) to Lebanon in 1987, and it was necessary, 
therefore, for the national team members to travel to Alexandria, Egypt, in the week of 
4-7 May 1987. 

6. The main issue on which advice was given by JPRM was how to make the most effective 
use of WHO'S technical and financial resources for health development in the prevailing 
conditions. It was necessary to be responsive to these conditions, and at the same time 
lay the ground-work for an eventual return to long-term health development. The JPRM 
discussed how WHO technology and resources could be most effectively oriented and how the 
proper end-use of WHO support, including drugs and supplies, could be ensured. 

7. Apart from the direct impact of civil war on morbidity and mortality, there are the 
indirect effects of malnutrition and communicable diseases among different population 
groups. Diarrhoeal diseases, including dysentery and typhoid are on the increase in some 
areas, thus underlining the importance of oral rehydration therapy for the control of 
such diseases. Cases of poliomyelitis, measles and other diseases which could be 
prevented by immunization are seen, thus underlining the importance of the Expanded 
Programme on Immunization. Due in part to crowding and unhygienic living conditions, 
there is an increase in tuberculosis, acute respiratory infections and other infectious 
diseases such as scabies, calling for action under the appropriate control programme. 
There are fears that plague, cholera arid, most recently, AIDS, could invade Lebanon when 
the country is least prepared to deal with them. Health statistical and epidemiological 
services have to be strengthened. Essential drugs are needed as a priority for the whole 
country. 

8. As a result of the JPRM, WHO and the Government are convinced that they can together 
ensure the optimal use of any additionality of resources that can be made available for 
Lebanon, and furthermore that such assistance will make a direct and lasting impact on 
the health of the Lebanese people. 

Support provided and source of funds 

9. In reviewing the technical cooperation programmes between WHO and Lebanon, JPRM 
endeavoured to focus on immediate priorities and to identify the most worthwhile 
activities where WHO technical and budgetary support could be ensured of having a real 
impact. The WHO budgetary provision for Lebanon for the 1986-1987 biennium amounted to 
US$ 1 293 900. The provision for 1988-1989 is US$ 1 302 300. 

10. The stressful conditions prevailing in the country for over a decade have given rise 
to the need to develop psychiatric services； WHO collaborates with the national 
authorities in formulating mental health programmes. Two nationals visited the Regional 
Office for the Eastern Mediterranean for a discussion on the preparation of a national 
mental health programme to include two training courses conducted locally, one for 
primary care physicians and the other for auxiliary health workers. 

11. Because of the numbers of casualties, several activities are directed towards 
rehabilitation, starting with assessment of disabilities and available rehabilitation 
facilities, with a view to the optimal use of resources. One of the important priorities 
for Lebanon in the field of rehabilitation is the management of burns. 



12. With the withdrawal of UNDP support to the public health laboratories project it was 
agreed with the Government that WHO would cover, under the regular budget, some of the 
essential activities for decentralization of laboratory services and the establishment of 
more regional and peripheral laboratories. 

13. A request from the Government for pesticides amounting to US$ 266 000 is still unmet 
for lack of funds. 

Action by the United Nations 

14. UNDRO organized a multi-agency mission from 6 to 19 October 1987 to review the 
country's needs in the various sectors, including the health sector; the main target was 
to assess emergency rehabilitation needs. WHO participated in the mission 

15. The report of the mission was submitted to the United Nations Secretary-General who 
reported thereon to the General Assembly. A resolution on "Assistance for the 
reconstruction and development of Lebanon" was subsequently adopted by the General 
Assembly. On 3 December 1987 the Secretary-General issued an appeal for emergency relief 
aid for Lebanon for a total of US$ 85 million. 

16. Health sector requirements in the appeal include provision of drugs and medical 
supplies (US$ 5 700 000), rehabilitation of health system infrastructure (US$ 4 000 000) 
and environmental health (US$ 2 000 000). 

17. Assistance to Lebanon has been forthcoming following the United Nations mission and 
the Secretary-General‘s appeal, but has been channelled mainly through nongovernmental 
organizations. 

18. At the beginning of 1988 the Secretary-General appointed a special representative 
for reconstruction and development in Lebanon. The Special Representative was also to be 
appointed UNDP Resident Representative in Beirut. The WHO representative in Lebanon was 
reassigned to Beirut after United Nations security clearance in December 1987. 


